Meeting of the South East Region 
Adoption Leadership Board
Monday 16th January 2017, Shute End, Wokingham


Present:  Judith Ramsden (Chair); Lorna Hunt; Alastair Lee; Renuka Jeyarajah-Dent; Nicky Rayner; Hilary Brook; Natausha Van Vliet; Helen Costa; Rachel Reynolds; Rosemary Perry
In attendance: Andrew Christie (National Chair); Grace Toller (CVAA)

Apologies: Karen Devine; Annie McIver; Hannah Farncombe; Jan Fishwick; Mary Blanchard; Alison Miller

Welcome and Introductions:  JR welcomed everyone to the meeting and particularly Andrew Christie, National Chair of ALB.  There was no structured agenda for the meeting; with a chance for AC to update the group on the current work of the ALB and for the group to then take stock and agree next steps.

National ALB:  AC emphasised that the south east region does already seem well connected with the national board but, in visiting the meeting, his purpose was two-fold; to update on the national agenda and hear from the group about specific issues.

The ALB has been operating for around 4 years and was originally brought together by the ADCS and CVAA as a means to ensure that the reform agenda is delivered.  It has been regarded as being a success, being the first time that the lead agencies have come together to agree issues and influence government policy.

AC has been chairing now for a year and it has become clear that there is some disconnect between the national and regional boards; this is why the conference call before each national ALB has been set up – to allow regional chairs to influence the agenda and discussions of the Board.  If this is not working, AC would like to know.

There are 3 key priorities for the national board:

· Addressing the numbers, particularly the recent decline in ADMs and placement orders
· Adoption Support
· Development of RAAs

It was noted that there had been some concern that the RAAs were taking over the space of the RALBs.  AC confirmed that this was not the case, that many RAAs were a long way off being in place, with many being still concerned with organisational arrangements, and that there was a key role for ALBs in bringing together the regional agenda and understanding what is happening in practice on the ground.

AC reported that the national ALB has a sub-structure with three sub groups:
· Expert Advisory Group, which remains a good representation of adopter voice
· RAA sub group – run by Mark Owers – reporting back on the 5 demonstrator projects
· National recruitment forum

AC turned to each of the key areas in turn:

Numbers:  AC asked what discussions are held in the south east about adoption data.  It was interesting that there were some significant variations in data, with figures now reducing following an increase after the announcement of government initiatives.  It was hard to understand what the true level is.  It is known that the number of care proceedings is increasing yet the numbers of ADMs and placement orders are not.  The role of the judiciary and the courts appears to be crucial in this.

It is increasingly being felt that the agenda should not be just about adoption but wider permanency and a feeling that dealing with this wider issue would help the adoption agenda.  There is evidence that Courts are moving towards SGOs as an outcome but it is known that these do not always work out.

AC reported that he now sits on the Family Justice Board, which is chaired by the Minister.  It was evident that there is significant pressure on the Court system due to an increase in the number of applications but it is not really known why.

AC referred to the scorecard, feeling that it perhaps needed refreshing.  He would be interested to receive comments about what would make it better.

There were also concerns about figures around recruitment of adopters and feeling that nationally this had become less of a priority as other agendas have taken over.

Adoption Support:  AC would be interested to hear about views and experiences in this area, particularly in respect of the short notice changes and the introduction of the cap.  Decisions were still awaited about funding for next year.  

AC acknowledged that adoption has changed and that many children have problematic backgrounds – it wasn’t clear that the system had allowed for that and caught up to the changes.  It was noted that, in time, this function would be delegated to the RAAs.

AC raised the issue whether LAs really know how many adopted children they have living in their areas; it wasn’t clear how the 3 year rule would make sense in this context.

RAAs: It was recognised by the DfE that funding for the RAAs had not been handled as well as it could have been which had led to some uncertainty.  Now this was on a formula basis and allocated for the next two years, this would increase the certainty.

Discussion
The group then discussed the three areas, with the following points made, as follows:
Numbers:  NR noted that it would be interesting to look at data around the number of BIs; AC confirmed that this is not something the ALB have looked at.  RJD raised the issue of the number of the number of children going back to parents; AC confirmed that the ALB would be looking at permanency as a whole going forward

LH reported that her authority had doubled SGOs and alongside ADMs decisions; she was concerned about the role of CAFCASS assessments as sometimes it appeared that the organisation was still treating adoption as the last resort. Also noted that for the first time, the court told the authority that it would not grant a placement order until a placement had been found.  

Regarding the issue of SGO support, AC confirmed that the take up on this is very low; it was hoped that adoption support funding would remain in place (subject to the comprehensive spending review) but it was noted that LAs were reducing adoption allowances and SGO allowances due to pressure on budgets.

Hampshire reported that there figures were going against the trend, with an increased number of ADMs.  AC emphasised the role of the Board in asking such questions of each other, in a supportive environment.

With regard to the recruitment of adopters, it was noted that numbers have increased but that this is not necessarily the right sort of adopters.  HC felt that by preparing people differently for adoption, their expectations as adopters can be expanded and therefore be more suitable for a wider range of children.

JR felt that it would be important to look at the issues which might be raised in the next 5-10 years, particularly the system challenges of children who might come back into care later on.  JR was clear it should be possible to re-ask some questions about data but to support enquiry rather than to pass judgements on individual agencies.  JR further felt that there was an issue over which parts of the system have “permission” to say they are over-stretched and to use this as a reason for backlogs.  It did not quite feel that this was a level playing field.

JA raised the issue of Courts setting unrealistic timescales for the completion of SGOs assessments; it was felt that LAs should push back on this and take the issue to the local justice boards.

With regard to CAFCASS, it was noted that guardians do not always come to court and that this raised the issue of quality standards in permanence planning.

AC summarised the questions that the ALB might ask:

· Are there fewer ADMs and placement orders now and what is the reason
· Are Courts more likely to grant SGOs against the advice of the LA
· What would a good scorecard look like
· What does our recruitment data tell us – are potential adopters being turned away (e.g. mixed race)

Adoption Support: NVV commented that since the introduction of the cap and the match funding, there was delay in the provision of support because of issues concerned with obtaining the LA funding.  At present VAAs are bridging the gap, with the hope that the funding will be forthcoming.  

HC raised the issue of adopters having access to services/people at the time they need it; there was a frustration about not being able to access the right services at the right time.  There needed to be further development around self assessment of need, for example, using on-line tools.

NVV reported that PACT had been successful in securing some PIF funding to explore this issue and could feed back on the outcomes of this.

It was felt that the 3 year rule needed some more consideration as often placements require support after this time; AC wasn’t sure what the solution was but agreed that adoption policy has tended to focus on short term solutions rather than this being a life-long commitment.

LH raised the issue of children adopted from overseas, who are not entitled to some forms of financial support.  It felt that this was an anomaly;  AC agreed to take this back and check  Action GT

RAAs:  The group raised some concerns about whether each RAA was rehearsing the same discussions and arguments and whether these could be conducted once for a number of purposes; procurement rules was a good example.

Andrew Christie left the meeting at this point, JR having thanked him for his time and the very helpful discussion.



Next Steps
It was agreed that the group would continue to meet and would use the key national ALB lines as enquiry as topics for further meetings.  The next meeting would focus on data Action AL/RP

It was agreed that dates for the coming year would be agreed and circulated and that these would coincide with the ALB conference calls so that the thoughts of the group could be shared.  RP would also put together a programme of work for the Board for the coming year.  Action RP

A new Terms of Reference for the group would be defined (using the new ToRs for the national ALB) and this would be added to the agenda of the next meeting.  Action RP

Dates of Future Meetings:  

31st March 2017
30th June 2017
22nd September 2017
15th December 2017
 
All meetings will take place from 10.30am - 12.30pm at Shute End Wokingham
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